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In the Name of God, the Compassionate, the Merciful
Madam President,
Excellencies,
Ladies and gentlemen ،
It gives me a great pleasure at the outset to extend sincere thanks and appreciation to all brotherly and friendly States which participated in the review of Tunisia’s second report to the Universal Periodic Review working Group. We particularly thank them on the expressions of appreciation of democratic transition process in Tunisia. We assure them that we welcome all their observations and recommendations, which we consider evidence of a sincere desire to consultation, cooperation and exchange of experiences between brothers and friends.
I also wish to reiterate our profound thanks and appreciation to the representatives of three Member States of the Troika, namely Senegal, Romania and the United States, as well as the OHCHR representatives, for their efforts to prepare this report on the consideration of our second national UPR report and its release on time.
Madam President,
Since the beginning, the Tunisian Government has embarked in the process of the preparation of the national report with complete objectivity and transparency, proceeding from its desire to preserve the credibility of the process and its will of frankness with the people and its full participation through the civil society organizations in drafting the report, both in assessing the implementation of the first cycle report and the reality of Human rights on the ground in the past and in present as well as  in identifying future steps and priorities. 
Therefore, we came to your Council with full easiness and openness to different opinions and ideas and we embarked on debate without any restrictions or preconceptions on all matters that could be dealt with in the context of the Universal Periodic Review mechanism and in relation with the promotion and protection of human rights, civil, political, economic, social, cultural and other rights. 
In this context, I wish to assure you that the political and societal arenas in my country witness since the Revolution of Freedom and Dignity extensive discussions on all the issues before the Council, without exception. This national open and multifaceted dialogue allowed consensus on a number of vital issues, therefore enabling the Government to initiate action and take decisions. 
There is no doubt that this dialogue will address in the future other matters still sticking around much because they affect the beliefs and traditions of Tunisian society and its cultural legacy. We are confident that the Tunisian people with its political parties, civil society and other forces, will be able to reach consensus on a number of other vital issues and move forward in drafting the country's new consensual Constitution that enshrines the values of human rights and fundamental freedoms in law and practice.
Madam President,
Tunisia reaffirms its firm determination to fulfill all its obligations in the field of human rights and to further strengthen its cooperation with the UN human rights system, including the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights and the special procedures mechanisms of the Human Rights Council, in the framework of an approach based on transparency, respect and cooperation.
In this context, we would like to express our thanks to all the countries which responded to the appeal of Madam High Commissioner and made voluntary contributions to the budget of the OHCHR in Tunis. We join her in calling on all Member States to continue their support to the Office and its national and regional offices activities.

Madam President, 
We wish to reiterate the priority we give to the process of transitional justice in order to put an end to the phenomenon of impunity and to ensure reparations to victims of repression, while giving priority to truthfulness among the Tunisians before their reconciliation among themselves and their institutions and their past, all this based investigation then accountability then reconciliation. We trust that the ongoing comprehensive national dialogue will lead to the establishment of a transitional justice system involving and conducted by all stakeholders in the country.
At the same time, economic and social challenges remain one of the top priorities for the government action aimed at achieving economic and social development in parallel with building democratization process. The right to development is a basic human right which the Tunisian Government is willing to achieve for all its citizens without any exception.
Madam President,
As stated in the report that you are considering for adoption, Tunisia has accepted the vast majority of Member States recommendations and is determined to spare no effort to implement them all. An important part of them is actually in different stages of effective implementation.
We have requested time to reflect on few other recommendations because they touch on sensitive issues or on the religion or civilization system of the Tunisian people or on cultural issues, that cannot be resolved by a political decision and that require consultation with all segments of people within a comprehensive, transparent and careful national dialogue until a broad-based national consensus is reached. I would like to stress in this context that the Tunisian Government's stance on most of these issues is positive, but its respect for people's will requires careful consultation.
With regard to the two rejected recommendations, it is to be noted that one of them relates to the amendment of the penal code regarding same sex relations.
Cocerning the second recommendation, we accepted it in the beginning in the context in which it was stated in the concerned delegation's intervention, namely the context of media law and freedom of expression. However, since it was taken out of context and formulated in absolute terms, we were compelled to reject it. We believe that we cannot take now a commitment to completely abandon the criminalization of defamation as this may cause prejudice to individuals and groups rights. We know that most countries provide in their criminal laws to criminalize defamation, at least with respect to defamation of nation, race, ethnic or other group in the context of combating racism.
Madam President,
In conclusion, I wish to reiterate our commitment to implement all the accepted recommendations and to seriously consider the postponed recommendations. We will make every effort to continue to interact with your esteemed Council, be it to answer some Member States queries to which we did not give sufficient replies during the deliberations of the session, or to provide update on implementation of the recommendations in the midway to the submission of our third UPR report. 
I wish finally to renew our deep thanks and appreciation to Madam Chairperson of the Human Rights Council, the members of the troika and all participating delegations. I wish also to acknowledge the efforts of all the staff of the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, in particular the Council Secretariat and the interpreters and all others behind the scene.
Thank you for your careful listening.
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